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Conservation Commission Meeting, Town of East Haddam, June 5, 2018

THESE MINUTES ARE SUBJECT TO APPROVAL AT THE NEXT CONSERVATION COMMISSION MEETING
East Haddam

Conservation Commission
June 5, 2018
1. Call to Order 
The Regular Meeting of the East Haddam Conservation Commission was held on Tuesday, June 5, 2018, at 7:30 PM at the Municipal Office Building. The Chairperson being in the Chair and the Secretary being present. 

a. Roll Call

Thom Delventhal, Rob Smith, Joe Zaid, Marilyn Gleeson, Sue Merrow, Paul Sienna, Charlotte Gelston, Todd Gelston. Others present: none.
2. Appointment of Alternates

No alternates were appointed as all members attended.
3. Approval of Agenda  
While the meeting agenda was provided within Freedom of Information requirements, the agenda was not appropriately posted due to a computer glitch, therefore the Commission determined no major decisions will be made at the meeting tonight. 
Motion by Ms. Merrow to approve the agenda as presented. Second by Ms. Gleeson and unanimously approved.
4. Approval of Conservation Commission Minutes for 5/1/18
2. Changed agenda to meeting.
4a. changed EHLT member to Bernie Gillis.
4a. added “from Pizzini to Salem” at the end of the of the 2nd sentence.

4a. added “the grant” and (~$8,000) to the sentence talking about the grant.

4a. added “and equipment” and “as well as numerous volunteer groups” to the last sentence of the 2nd paragraph

4a. Changed Shanighan to Shanagan.
4b. P&Z: Changed in-law apartment to accessory dwelling

4d. Added “yet” and “DPW has been very busy cleaning up winter storm damage.” 

5a. Changed was to were for plumbing supplies. 

5d. Changed is to are 3rd sentence from the bottom of the 1st paragraph.

5c. Changed discussed ensued to discussion ensued. 

Motion by Ms. Gelston to approve the minutes as amended. Second by Ms. Gleeson and unanimously approved. Mr. Sienna and Ms. Merrow abstained.
3. Old Business

a. Subcommittee updates

Stewardship and Forestry Management sub-committee:  Mr. Smith noted that Mr. Zaid and Mr. Smith cleared the white and yellow trail on the west side of Rose Farm. They also cleared all the trails on Sabine, but there is now additional work to be done after the afternoon thunderstorm. Hatch Lot and Dean properties’ clean up still need to be addressed. 

Mr. Gelston noted that the Hatch Lot trail is so well used, that where there are now established wet spots due to the recent rain, hikers have created a new trail around it. There have been a number of horses on the trails as well. There are a number of trees down on the trails that must be addressed. Mr. Gelston noted the paint has faded on the purple trail and most of the property needs to be cut back. The laurel grove has matured since the trails were installed. There is a large white oak near power lines on the east end that is dead and needs to be addressed. There are about 4 or 5 half days of work, unless there is a large crew to work on it. 
Mr. Smith noted the next work party is June 16, and Hatch Lot would be the focus.

The goal this summer is to get the bridge installed at Rose Farm. 

Mr. Smith noted that all trails are getting public attention and use, which is very exciting. 
Outreach and Promotion:  Mr. Sienna suggested posting signs noting the upcoming work party to let hikers know about them. Mr. Zaid also suggested taking before and after pictures and publicizing the changes – this would be an excellent article for the newspaper.
Volunteer Activism: Ms. Merrow noted that it will be another month before the article is due for the Events magazine. Ms. Merrow will also work on writing an article for the town newspaper as well. 
Mr. Smith received the liability form to have volunteers sign at work parties.

b. IWWC and P&Z updates 

IWWC – Mr. Gelston noted there is not much to report as the focus remains on lake walls around Bashan Lake and Moodus Reservior. IWWC is focused on preventing more hardscape.
P&Z – Mr. Zaid gave an update on the May 8 meeting. Topics covered were 1) a site plan for Marty Ryczek property on Ballahack to build a new house, 2) public hearing held for Ronald Gross for a Tack Shop on Newberry Road (approved) and Sanctuary at Shepardsfield application which was continued to the next P&Z meeting on May 22 and then withdrawn at that meeting. 
At the May 22 meeting, there was another site plan review for a 2-car garage addition on EH Colchester Turnpike which was approved. There was also a public hearing related to the accessory dwelling mentioned in last month’s minutes; that was also approved. Staehley’s request was tabled to another public hearing.

Mr. Zaid did ask the survey company how they are ensuring that the same person is not taking the survey several times. The survey company uses technology to track if the same computer is being used to provide survey results over and over. In addition, preliminary results show open space is still very important. Ms. Goyette sent out the link to the CC members to take the survey.

c. Banner Lodge open space update
Mr. Smith talked with Mr. Ventres about the issue related to the Banner Lodge property and the CC’s concerns. He outlined the CC’s position that the Town should only receive the property in fee and if not, the Association should hold the easement where the land cannot be sold or transferred, like many of the Associations in town.  He outlined how difficult it would be to maintain an easement with a large group of houses where people can cut cord wood and such. 
Mr. Smith will write the recommendation to the Board of Selectmen outlining the CC’s concern. 
d. 2018-2019 Budget discussion

Mr. Smith noted that the CC is behind on spending down the general budget given that Public Works is behind in helping due to the winter storm damage. He is going to purchase enough materials to build the bridge on Rose Farm.
Mr. Smith noted the budget was approved with a low voter turnout.

e. East Haddam RTC work party

Mr. Gelston noted there is a need to get more people engaged to support the town-owned open space stewardship. He was very disappointed that he had to cancel the work party due to the threat of rain. There was no rain date planned. As the event was cancelled, Mr. Gelston has been thinking about how to get further volunteers involved.

Mr. Gelston suggested going forward that the CC have 2 yearly events (3rd Saturday in September for a fall trail work day and 3rd Saturday in April for a spring trail work day) and provide lunch which could be provided by a town organization like the RTC or the DTC or others. He noted it is very important to get younger people involved and the 2 events must be very well publicized. 
Mr. Gelston also suggested that for each Trails Day event the first weekend of June, the EH CC should be included within that overall event. In the past few years, there have been other groups in town that were officially engaged in Trails Day. 
Ms. Merrow also suggested sending letters to civic organizations to publicize the events. 
Discussion ensued and the CC members all liked the idea. The suggestion is to include a rain date which would be Sunday. 

For the events, a port-o-let would be needed and food must be estimated. It is about a $500 investment if around 20 people attend.
Ms. Gleeson also suggested thinking about things to teach to people like how to read a compass or a map to make it fun and interesting for people.
Mr. Gelston and Ms. Merrow also noted that the community groups need to be engaged and talked with to see if there is any interest to get more support. 

f. Acquiring use counters

Mr. Zaid had done some research and noted that there are only a few that actually do what the CC is looking for them to do. Mr. Sienna and Mr. Gelston noted that the counters will tell the CC which trails are used the most and those are the ones that should be prioritized for stewardship. 
4. New Business
a. New bills

$28.97, Shagbark for felling wedges to cut trees 
Motion by Mr. Gelston to accept and pay the bill as noted.  Second by Ms. Gleeson and unanimously approved.

b. Public Comment

No public attended.
5. Next meeting – July 3, in Meeting Room #1, Municipal Office Building.  

6. Announcements and other discussion

Mr. Smith received a call from Michael Olzacki, the Town maintainer and Dog Warden, who asked if he can spray herbicide around sign posts and boulders on town-owned space so that the seasonal employees will not need to spend so much time trimming. Mr. Smith does not know what herbicide is going to be used. Discussion ensued with the members denoting that any use of glycophosphates are concerning. The other problem is that any spraying must be accompanied with a sign and that has not been done. It has not been well publicized but Mr. Gelston noted that in his farm journals the government is banning Roundup as it is as bad as DDT. Mr. Gelston noted he uses Pasture Pro which kills at the roots and only kills broad leaf plants and bushy plants, and has had excellent luck with that product. He noted that while it is understandable to want to reduce labor costs due to trimming, but spraying also is labor-intensive as well. 
Motion by Ms. Gleeson for Mr. Smith to inform the Town maintainer that no herbicides are to be used on any town-owned properties stewarded by the Conservation Commission. Second by Ms. Merrow and unanimously approved. 

There is an outstanding question if the EHLT could borrow the walk behind mower. Given that the two organizations work hand in hand and often loan things to the other group, no CC members had concerns about them using the mower. 

Mr. Smith asked if folks are interested in orange t-shirts for the work parties, which they were. Mr. Smith will order chaps for Mr. Delventhal and himself. He will also order a honeysuckle popper to extract the barberry bushes.
Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 9:07 pm. 

Respectfully submitted,

Shannon A. Goyette
Recording Secretary
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